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METROPOLITAN KING COUNTY COUNCIL

LABOR, OPERATIONS AND TECHNOLOGY COMMITTEE

REVISED STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  5
DATE: March 12, 2002
PROPOSED NO: 2002-0081
PREPARED BY: Mike Alvine
SUBJECT:  AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting the memorandum of agreement negotiated by and between King County and Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Local 1652R, representing employees in the department of natural resources, industrial and hazardous waste divisions; and establishing the effective date of said agreement.

COMMITTEE ACTION:  The Labor, Operations and Technology Committee recommended “do pass” on the ordinance at its March 12, 2002 meeting with two ayes, no nos and three excused members.

SUMMARY:  The proposed ordinance would extend for one year, the previous labor contract between King County and the Washington State Council of County and City Employees, Local 1652R.  The proposed agreement covers approximately 50 employees in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Industrial Waste Program and Hazardous Waste Program.  Hazardous waste workers educate the public and oversee regulations covering the use of hazardous or toxic materials (like paint, oil, etc) that may harm the environment if disposed of incorrectly.

Industrial waste employees oversee regulations affecting businesses that discharge wastewater into the King County sewerage system.  These regulations are designed to prevent businesses from discharging substances that can degrade the wastewater treatment process, harm workers or facilities, or impact surface-water quality.

Negotiations began in September of 2001 and concluded in January of 2002.  At the union’s request, this is a one-year rollover Memorandum of Agreement (MOA).  Local 1652R made this request because of the uncertain economic circumstances we currently face.
Limited Changes – Only two changes are called for in the MOA.  The first provides for the standard Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) of 90 percent of the CPI-W, September to September for 2002.  This is 2.32 a percent increase.  The cost for this is estimated at $68,525 for 2002 in the Fiscal Note (Attachment 2).

The second change is that four classifications and four individuals were added or “accreted” to the bargaining unit.  There are two reasons why these classifications are proposed to be added to the existing collective bargaining unit.  The first relates to RCW 41.56 governing collective bargaining in governmental agencies.  These provisions of state law are administered by the Public Employment Relations Commission (PERC).  The provisions allow for the addition or accretion of employees into an existing bargaining unit when the employees have a “community of interest” with the organized unit.  This is arguably the case since the organized unit represents almost 90 percent of the hazardous and industrial waste program employees.  Additionally, the accreted employees have sufficient similarities with the bargaining unit such as wages, hours and working conditions to necessitate the accretion.  

The second reason why these employees would be accreted is that it is an established County practice that when a labor organization has been chosen as the bargaining representative of 70 percent of the employees to be represented, the unit as requested constitutes an appropriate unit, and both the employees and the labor organization meet the statutory requirements to be eligible for organization and representation, then the County may voluntarily recognize these employees into the bargaining unit.  Current practice/policy would call for voluntary recognition rather than asking the employees to go through the PERC process and hold an election.  

To clarify this point the following examples from this contract are provided.  Already included in the bargaining unit were the Head Librarian and Information Systems Professional (ISP) III.  This contract adds the Assistant Librarian and the ISP IV - both because there is a community of interest and because of the Voluntary Recognition Process.  The union was able to demonstrate that 70 percent of the requested employees in these classifications chose to be represented by this labor organization and addition to the bargaining unit was appropriate given their community of interest with currently represented employees.  A Water Quality Staff Engineer and a Water Quality Staff Associate engineer were also added for the same reasons.  

The County and the union plan to begin negotiating for a three year contract in August or September of this year.

ATTACHMENTS:   

1. Fiscal Note 

